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This week our world lost a person who I consider a hero: Ben Miller, aged 41.  I first met Ben 
when he started coming to our shul as part of the monthly JFGH visits.  Ben was in the 
apartment program of JFGH because he had a rare medical condition called Osteogenesis 
Imperfecta.  As a result of these conditions, Ben was confined to a wheel chair with very limited 
use of his body.  Despite all this, Ben loved life and lived life to its fullest. He was a theatre buff 
and a volunteer tutor to others.  To my mind, Ben was above all a student of Torah.  Around 8 
months ago, I promised Ben that if he studied with me regularly and passed certain tests that I 
would then be honored to ordain him as a rabbi.  When he heard that he sent an email to his 
mother in which he shared his tremendous excitement at the opportunity.  Since then, Ben 
never missed a Torah class.  He attended every daf yomi session and every parashat hashavua 
class.  He also authored divrei Torah for our Kollel newsletter.  The reason I found out that he 
passed away is only because he did not attend Sunday night’s daf yomi session.  This was so 
strange that I immediately emailed him and asked him if he was ok, and on Tuesday someone 
replied from his account with the news of his passing on Sunday afternoon.  Ben was a very sick 
man but until his dying moments he soaked in every word of Torah. 
 
I wasn’t able to fulfill my promise to Ben of ordaining him as a rabbi.  But if anyone was worthy 
of being a rabbi, it was surely him.  So from now I will refer to him as Rav Ben Miller, z”l.   
 
This devar Torah is dedicated to Rav Ben Miller z”l’s dedication to Torah study and particularly 
to daf yomi and parasha study. 
 
This week there is a contradiction between a classic interpretation of the Torah and a passage 
in the daf yomi. 
 
The Torah tells us that Avraham is told by a man (who Rsahi says is an angel) that, “I shall return 
at this time (ka-et chayah) and there will be a son for Sarah your wife” (18:10). 
 
Rashi tells us that the phrase, ka-et chayah means, “at this time next year. It was Pesach when 
[the visitor] came, and the next year on Pesach, Yitzchak was born.”  Although it might seem 
random for the rabbis to maintain that the visit happened on Pesach, there is some textual 
support for it, as a later verse states, “lamoed ashuv elekhah, ka-et chayah, at this time I will 
return to you” (18:14).  The word used in this verse for “time” is moed.  This word can mean, 
“time,” but it can also mean, “holiday.”  For this reason, Rashi assumes that the visit happened 
on a holiday.   
 
How does Rashi know that the visit happened on Pesach specifically as opposed to another 
holiday?  There is a verse for this as well.  The verse states that when these visitors traveled to 
Lot right after they left Avraham, that Lot served them matzot.  Rashi comments on this verse 
that that was because “it was Pesach” (19:3). 



 
This approach of Rashi that the visitors came to Avraham on Pesach, is contradicted by a 
teaching in our daf yomi studies of this week. 
 
The Talmud tells us that there is a tradition that Yitzchak was born on Pesach: 
 
“Rabbi Eliezer says: In Tishrei the world was created; in Tishrei the Patriarchs were born; in 
Tishrei the Patriarchs died; on Passover Isaac was born; on Rosh Hashana Sarah, Rachel, and 
Hannah were remembered by God and conceived; on Rosh Hashana Joseph came out from 
prison…” (Rosh Hashanah, 10b). 
  
Thus, the Talmud and Rashi agree that Yitzchak was born on Pesach.  However, according to the 
Talmud, the visitors to Avraham did not come on Pesach, but on Sukkot.  Says the Talmud: 
 
“It was taught in the baraita: On Passover Isaac was born. The Gemara asks: From where do we 
derive this? As it is written that the angel who informed Sarah that she would bear a son told 
Abraham: “At the appointed time [mo’ed] I will return to you, at this season, and Sarah shall 
have a son” (Genesis 18:14). This is understood to mean: At the time of the next Festival 
[mo’ed]. When did the angel say this? If we say that it was on Passover and he said to him that 
Sarah would have a son on Shavuot, can a woman give birth after only fifty days? Rather, say 
that it was Shavuot and he said that she would give birth on the Festival that occurs in the 
month of Tishrei, i.e., Sukkot. But still, can she give birth after only five months? Rather, you 
must say that it was Sukkot, and he spoke about the Festival that occurs in the month of Nisan, 
i.e., Passover.  The Gemara asks further: But still, can a woman give birth after only six months? 
The Gemara answers: A Sage taught in a baraita: That year was a leap year, in which an 
additional month of Adar was added before Nisan, and a woman can indeed give birth after 
seven months. The Gemara raises another question: Ultimately, if one deducts Sarah’s days of 
ritual impurity, as when the angel spoke Sarah had not yet conceived, and there is a tradition 
that on that day she began menstruating, as is alluded to in the verse: “After I am grown old, 
shall I have pleasure” (Genesis 18:12), there are less than seven months.  Mar Zutra said: Even 
according to the one who said that if a woman gives birth to a viable baby in her ninth month, 
she cannot give birth prematurely, and if she does not complete nine full months’ gestation the 
baby will not survive, nevertheless, if a woman gives birth in her seventh month, she may give 
birth early, before the seventh month is complete. As it is stated about the birth of Samuel: “And 
it came to pass after cycles of days that Hannah conceived and bore a son” (I Samuel 1:20), 
which is understood as follows: The minimum of “cycles,” seasons of three months, is two, and 
the minimum of “days” is two. Consequently, it is possible for a woman to give birth after a 
pregnancy of six months and two days” (Rosh Hashanah, 11a). 
 
According to this Talmudic text, the visitors came to Avraham on Sukkot, as opposed to Pesach. 
 
This text raises a number of questions. 
 



First, what is the significance of this debate?  Obviously, this visit preceded by many years the 
Exodus from Egypt and so there was not yet a Festival of Pesach or Sukkot.  For what reason do 
the rabbis connect this visit to either Pesach or Sukkot?  Pesach represents the moment of 
Exodus from Egypt.  It is a redemption moment, but there is still a wilderness to travel through.  
On the other hand, Sukkot represents a holiday in the wilderness itself.  Perhaps the debate 
here is about a moment of clarity or good news—a moment when a person realizes that one’s 
future will be redeemed.  Pesach is the beginning of our redemptive journey and Sukkot is in 
the middle of the journey.  What is the moment of redemption that we should forever mark 
with gratitude? Is it a Pesach moment or a Sukkot moment?   
 
A second question is why is Isaac born prematurely? The Talmud tells us that Isaac was born 
after only being carried for a little bit less than 7 months.  The Petach Einaim in his commentary 
to Rosh Hashanah notes that it is not just Yitzchak who is born early but other biblical figures 
like Moshe, Shmuel, and Peretz were also born after only being carried for seven months.  
What is the significance of this early delivery amongst these great tzaddikim?    
 
Moshe, Shmuel, and Peretz are all redemptive figures.  Moshe leads the Benei Yisrael out of 
Egypt.  Shmuel anoints the two kings of Israel, Shaul and David.  Peretz is the father of of the 
Mashiach line.  Perhaps the message here is that the tzaddikim don’t wait to bring about a 
redemption.  They feel the urgency of every day.  A typical baby is carried to nine months, but a 
tzaddik can’t wait the full nine months.  The tzaddik wants to jump out of the womb early and 
help heal the world.   
 
This relates to another theme from the daf yomi.   The Talmud notes that when a person dies 
on their birthday it is a sign that they are a righteous person: 
 
The Gemara continues: The one who said that in Nisan the Patriarchs were born also holds that 
in Nisan they died. The one who says that in Tishrei they were born also holds that in Tishrei 
they died, as it is stated about Moses on the day of his death: “And he said to them: I am one 
hundred and twenty years old today” (Deuteronomy 31:2). As there is no need for the verse to 
state “today,” since it is clear that Moses was speaking on that day, what is the meaning when 
the verse states “today”? It is to teach that Moses was speaking precisely, as if to say: Today my 
days and years are exactly filled and completed. This comes to teach you that the Holy One, 
Blessed be He, sits and fills the years of the righteous from day to day and from month to 
month, as it is stated: “The number of your days I will fulfill” (Exodus 23:26). Similarly, the 
Patriarchs merited that their years be fulfilled to the day, and so they died on the same date 
they were born (Rosh Hashanah, 11a). 
 
The source for this idea that a tzaddik dies on their birthday is the fact that the verse states, 
“your days I will fill.”  Since the tzaddik lived a complete year, it is a sign that the tzaddik had 
filled all the days of life with great meaning and importance. 
 
This teaches us that a true tzaddik uses every single day of life to its fullest.  A true tzaddik 
maximizes every single possible second and uses it in a meaningful manner.   



 
This was our dear friend, Rav Ben Miller, z”l.  He was a true tzaddik.  He used every day of his 
life in a meaningful manner.  He did not get dealt an easy hand in life.  He faced enormous 
physical and social challenges.  But rather than giving up on life, he used every second of his last 
year on this earth to study Torah.  Every day he immersed himself in the holy words of our 
ancestors.  He was like a sponge absorbing every world—never getting saturated.  
 
Rav Ben Miller, z”l, also teaches us about the power of Torah.  Torah brings tremendous 
meaning to our world.  Torah infuses every interaction with holiness.  The rest of the world—
who didn’t know him, and only saw him in his wheelchair and distorted limbs--might have seen 
Rav Ben Miller, z”l, as someone to feel sorry for and pity.  But we had a different view of him.  
When he studied Torah, he was regal.  He was kingly with his interest.  He was beloved for his 
brilliant questions.  He was inspiring. He touched us all. Above all, when he studied Torah, he 
carried himself like the rabbi that he was soon to become.  The Torah transformed Rav Ben 
from being a man in a wheelchair into being a king on a throne. 
 
You can now watch a YouTube recording of Rabbi Herzfeld’s D'var Torah at: 
https://youtu.be/guPKSyDR0Dc 

https://youtu.be/guPKSyDR0Dc

